
Commission for the Blind

MINUTES (Draft)

Regular Meeting Held Virtually

August 26, 2021 - 9:00 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 9:02 AM.

2. Roll Call

Chairman Schreiber took roll, and present were Ms. Urja Lansing, Dr. Robert Reidy, and Chairman Art Schreiber. 

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Present were Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration and CFO; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Audrey Trujillo, IT Technology Officer; and John Kreienkamp, Assistant Attorney General. One guest was present, Diana Marquez.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Agenda Order and Deletion of Agenda Items

There were no changes to the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of June 23, 2021

 Dr. Reidy moved to approve the minutes for the meeting of June 23, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. Mr. Trapp said a correction was needed. Mr. Kreienkamp said the correction was on page 4, and that a period was needed at the end of the sentence saying the agency could not relinquish only Pre-ETS. Ms. Lansing moved to approve the minutes as amended, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the amended minutes were approved with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Chairman Schreiber said the National Federation of the Blind State Convention was underway and will continue through the weekend. He said the Commission has a public meeting at the convention on Saturday. He said he wanted people to know that the Commission was created in 1986 through the advocacy of the NFB. He said the NFB worked for 20 years to obtain a Commission with the help of members such as Fred Schroeder, Joe Cordova, and Pauleen Gomez.

Ms. Burma said Lucy Mallahan, Orientation Center Director, has now joined the meeting.

7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the Commission’s Legislative Finance Committee hearing has been scheduled for the afternoon of September 22, and that it will be taking place in person.

Mr. Trapp said the fall meetings of the Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation and the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind will be taking place virtually. He said he was pleased that the meetings are taking place virtually because he would have been obligated to have flown out to attend because of his position on the NCSAB Executive Committee. He said the virtual meeting will also allow for more employees to attend.

Mr. Trapp said the big news is the spread of the Delta variant of the virus, saying that as he had thought it has become a major concern heading into the fall. He said the agency had set July 26 as the date when employees physically returned to the office. Mr. Trapp said he is not teleworking, and that he is coming to the office five days a week. He said the agency had staged the return to work, saying that he had anticipated that it would take time to schedule meetings. Mr. Trapp said he had set September 13 as the date when telework would be ramped down, but that he had paused the ramping down of telework because of the Delta variant. He said the current telework schedule will be continued through Thanksgiving, and that the agency will be evaluating the telework schedule in November.

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported that he is working on closing State Fiscal Year 21, thanking his staff for their work in closing out the state fiscal year. He said he is now working on the audit, and that the entrance conference was held on august 2. He said the Office of the State Auditor is again conducting the audit, and that it will be done remotely to the extent possible. He said the agency will again be preparing its own financial statements.

Mr. Romero said the agency made a capital outlay request in the amount of $176,500 for Alamogordo. He said the request is scheduled to be heard on October 14. Mr. Romero concluded the fiscal portion of his report by describing the activities taking place during the opening of the current state fiscal year, saying that it was not a fifty percent year.

Mr. Romero reported on human resources, saying that the agency currently had 19 vacant positions, giving the agency a vacancy rate of about 21 percent. He said five of the positions are currently being advertised, and that he just received permission from SPO to fill a sixth position. He said that if these positions are filled, the vacancy rate will be 15.4 percent.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas began by reporting on staffing, saying that the Las Vegas VR position is still vacant, and that the assistive technology position in Las Cruces is also still vacant. Mr. Salas said there were candidates to interview for the Las Cruces position, and that interviews were being scheduled for next week. Mr. Salas said a Business Consultant position for the Business Enterprise Program was vacant, and that the position is posted. Mr. Salas said a Blindness Skills Instructor position in Albuquerque is also vacant, and that there is a possible transfer into that position. Mr. Salas said he had recently received notice from one of the independent living teachers in Las Cruces saying that he is taking a position on the East Coast, and that Friday is his last day with the Commission. Mr. Salas said he is working to get that position posted. Mr. Salas reported that a Reader/Driver position in Albuquerque had just been filled.

Mr. Salas reported on the BEP program, saying that the agency was working to make sure that the venders received their Federal Financial Relief and Restoration Act Payments. He said things are going well with Robert Vick’s facility at Kirtland Air Force Base, and that the payment system that the Commission put in place is also going well. Mr. Salas reported on the independent living program, saying that the teachers were back in the building and meeting with consumers in their homes and communities. 

Mr. Salas reported on employment numbers, saying that so far for Federal Fiscal Year 21, 16 persons have been placed in integrated employment and two persons have been placed in self-employment, for a total of 18 persons placed in employment. He said the average wage was $27.90 an hour. He said for State Fiscal Year 21, the final numbers were 19 persons placed in integrated employment and two persons placed in self-employment, for a total of 21. He said the average wage was $28.23 an hour. Mr. Salas said there were several high-wage placements that pulled up the average, which he said he considers to be above $30 an hour. He described some of the placements, including a lawyer making more than $72 an hour, a management analyst making more than $57 an hour, a special education employee making $50 an hour, a facility manager making $47 an hour, a public relations manager $46 an hour, a teacher making $34 an hour, a therapist making $33 an hour, and a health professional making $31 an hour. Mr. Salas reported that 18 persons were in employment status, meaning that they were employed and that the agency was waiting until they were stable before their cases were closed. He said that of the 21 persons who were employed only one was making less than $20 an hour. 

Mr. Schreiber asked about the Kirtland contract, asking if there were large changes, and Mr. Salas said there were some more restrictive line items that were resolved. Mr. Trapp said that administratively there was a change in that the contract was with the Commission, and that would necessitate some change because the Commission would need to make sure that payment could be processed quickly to help Mr. Vick make his payroll. 

Ms. Burma said the Commission had been given a shout out with the Workforce partners for the high wages achieved by Commission consumers, and Mr. Trapp said the intent of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act was to create high wage and competitive jobs, and he congratulated Mr. Salas and his team.

Ms. Lansing said the employment list was quite impressive, and she asked if some of the individuals were newly blinded or if they were already employed and retaining their jobs. Mr. Salas said he urges persons who are employed and losing their sight to not quit their jobs, asking for time to see if the Commission can find a solution so that they can continue to be employed.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan reported that Leisa Sakho joined the Orientation Center as the Center’s secretary, and that she is really excited to have her at the Center. Ms. Mallahan reported that Jessica Bartenbach who had been the assistive technology supervisor and Braille instructor has taken a position as the Nebraska Orientation Center supervisor, and that she was very sad to see her go. Ms. Mallahan said the Blindness Skills Instructor shop position was open, and that the position is posted. She said the Center is seeing some students having to delay their start or return because of the pandemic. 

Ms. Mallahan said Governor Lujan Grisham has responded to increased COVID numbers by issuing an executive order requiring that all employees at congregate care facilities be vaccinated, with limited exceptions. She said all employees who were not vaccinated must submit weekly proof of a negative Coronavirus test. She said the majority of the Center employees are vaccinated, and that she hoped the number of vaccinated staff would increase. She said all students are also required to be fully vaccinated. She said all students are required to wear a mask while in the presence of another person. She said community based activities are outdoors, and very limited. She said cane travel instruction was taking place in uncrowded settings and that she is keeping a close eye on the pandemic numbers and will adjust as needed.

Mr. Trapp said he wanted to thank Jessica Bartenbach for her service at the Orientation Center, and that running the Nebraska center was a fantastic opportunity for her. Mr. Schreiber said the Nebraska Center was known as one of the better centers, and that the Nebraska agency is run by a former employee of the Commission, Carlos Servan.

Ms. Mallahan said there were six centers across the country that were certified as Structured Discovery centers, and that New Mexico is one of those centers and that Nebraska is another one of the state-operated Structured Discovery centers. Ms. Mallahan said Ms. Bartenbach was originally from Nebraska. Mr. Schreiber asked what were the six Structured Discovery certified centers, and Ms. Mallahan said the state centers in Nebraska, New Mexico, and Hawaii were certified, and that the Colorado Center for the Blind, Louisiana Center for the Blind, and BLIND Inc. were also certified. She said SAAVI in Arizona was also well on its way to being certified.

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported on the Technology for Children program, saying that about 18 students were served in the last state fiscal year, and that four students have been served so far this year. She said she is seeing more students placed in non-traditional educational settings, including charter schools, private schools, and faith-based settings. Ms. Burma said the Skills Center had just concluded the STEP program which was done in a hybrid fashion with 5 virtual and 3 in-person students, and is finishing up on items related to the STEP program. Ms. Burma said Creating Options has started to meet in person. She said the group is facilitated by Don and Nancy Burns, and that they had their first in-person meeting at the Skills Center in September. Ms. Burma said there were eleven persons present, and she described the COVID screening procedures and safety protocols. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission has installed proximity chimes to let staff know when a person has come to one of the doors. He said the building is being kept locked to make sure that anyone coming into the building is properly screened. Mr. Trapp said employees who are not vaccinated are providing weekly testing reports.

8. Unfinished Business

a. Report on Modifications to the Combined State Plan, Process and Timelines, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp said the State Plan is due on October 1 to the Workforce Solutions Department. He said there was a stakeholder’s call with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired on Monday as a part of the Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment. He said the issue of the availability of teachers of the blind is critical, and that they discussed the special education teacher shortage in New Mexico. He said a recent news report had come out saying that there were 48 states that had a shortage of special education teachers, but that New Mexico was one of two states that did not have a shortage of special education teachers. He said the persons on the call were all incredulous as to the report, and that they all agreed that there was a shortage of special education teachers and especially teachers of the visually impaired and orientation & mobility specialists. 

Mr. Trapp said one of the requirements of the Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment was to consider the need to establish, develop, or improve community rehabilitation programs. Mr. Trapp said Paul Luttrell, who he said used to be with Adelante and is the CRP representative on the SRC, is helping with this requirement. Mr. Trapp said there will be a meeting on September 1 during the meeting of the New Mexico Council for Purchasing from Persons with Disabilities, and that there is an item on the agenda on the need to establish and maintain community rehabilitation programs. He said the Commission is supposed to coordinate with the state use program, and that this is a good opportunity for the programs to work together.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is in the process of revising the cooperative agreement with the New Mexico Department of Health, and that they have had some really good conversations about how they can best access the various waiver programs and especially the DD Waiver.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission’s State Rehabilitation Council will be meeting on September 14 to finalize any modifications to the combined state plan. He said so far it looks like three additional goals and priorities will be added, focusing on the new telework opportunities and how the agency can work to remediate some of the impact of the pandemic.

b. Report on Apartment Construction at the Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan reported that the apartments are under construction, and that rock was brought in to raise the property about three feet. She said the foundation is currently being worked on. She said she hopes to be able to move in by the end of February of 2022. Ms. Mallahan complemented the Facilities Management Division and especially the Project Manager. She said the fire alarm control panel will be integrated for all three of the Center’s buildings, which will help to better identify and locate any problem that may arise in any of the three buildings. 

Chairman Schreiber said it is very hard for him to believe that the project is finally getting underway and that it has been a long time. Ms. Mallahan responded by saying she was excited and that she is looking at furnishings and appliances. 

c. Report on Agency Web Page, Kevin Romero and Audrey Trujillo

Mr. Romero said the Commission has a new web page as of June 30 which was done by Real Time Solutions. He said it meets all of the items requested.

Mr. Trapp said he really appreciates Real Time Solutions for helping with the web page, and that the Commission is now able to present a better public image. He said the agency has been able to maintain and expand the functionality of the old web page. Mr. Trapp said he was glad the page would be able to take referrals.

Mr. Schreiber said he recently spoke to Steve Schroeder, the founder and president of Real Time Solutions, and was told by Mr. Schroeder that the Commission was very easy to work with and was a pleasure.

Ms. Audrey Trujillo said the web page has been functioning really well and that support from Real Time Solutions has been great. She said the page has the meeting description option and that it seems to be working well. She said there is a referral feature and that emails are being sent to the appropriate staff. She said the contact feature is also working well.

9. New Business

a. Report on Trial Section 107 Monitoring, Greg Trapp and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp described the Section 107 Monitoring process, saying that the Rehabilitation Services Administration is currently utilizing a focused monitoring approach. He briefly described the areas of focus, mentioning that the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation is currently undergoing monitoring and that it is his goal to learn from the DVR experience. Mr. Trapp said the quality of employment outcomes is an area of focus. Mr. Trapp explained that the finance employees are currently very busy working on budget and audit items, and that he appreciates the time they have taken to work on the trial monitoring. 

Mr. Romero said this is the second time he has experienced the mock monitoring, and that he believes it is very helpful as a way to identify items that need to be adjusted to be in better compliance. He said the trial monitoring is being done virtually and that it is a great learning experience and helps the agency to have a level of comfort that it has the best policies and procedures in place.

Mr. Trapp introduced Seymour Levy, saying he was a former Deputy Assistant Commissioner with the Rehabilitation Services Administration out of their Chicago region. He said Mr. Levy has been a federal fiscal consultant for many agencies since his retirement, and that he lectures at the San Diego State University program. Mr. Trapp said Mr. Levy has been the fiscal consultant for the Commission since about 2010. Mr. Trapp said he believes it is very important for the agency to be transparent and accountable. 

Mr. Levy said RSA looks at both the program and fiscal aspects of the program during monitoring, but that his review is primarily focused on the four fiscal areas that RSA looks at. He said one of the four areas is period of performance, which looks at whether the agency is charging appropriate expenditures to the appropriate fiscal year. He said a second area that RSA looks at is prior approval. He said that based on his experience with agency staff, the agency performance on prior approval is exemplary and the Commission is in compliance. He said the third focus area is the source of match, and that the fourth area is contracts. Mr. Levy said agencies have had serious findings in the area of contracts. He said he has focused on fiscal reports and contracts in his trial monitoring. He said he looked at the federal financial reports for 2018, 2019, and 2020, and as a result of his review he can say that the Commission is submitting accurate federal financial reports with supporting documentation. Mr. Levy said he also looked at the RSA 15 Report, which he said did have discrepancies, but which has since been revised and is now accurate. Mr. Levy said Mr. Trapp has been proactive on this issue, and Mr. Levy said after the monitoring process is over he would be providing training to the agency on the preparation of the RSA 15. He said he also looked at the RSA 2, and that there were no issues with the RSA 2. Overall, he said the Commission has done well with its federal reports.

Mr. Levy said the primary focus of RSA has been in the area of contracts, and that he expects this to be the area of focus when the Commission is monitored by RSA. He said that overall the Commission has been proactive in the area of contracts, saying that the Commission has a contract checklist that is used to make sure that everything on the checklist is covered before the contract is finalized. He said the Commission has developed a boilerplate contract that will help to make sure that the Commission is in compliance.

Mr. Levy said he has worked with a number of other agencies, and only the New Mexico Commission for the Blind has developed a contract checklist. He said he has mentioned it to other agencies, and that they thought it was an excellent suggestion. Mr. Levy said overall the Commission’s contracts have been in compliance with federal requirements. He said he did have a few immaterial findings with the contracts, but that they were insignificant and that they would certainly not result in a disallowance of federal funds. He said the newer contracts that he has reviewed were improved over the earlier contracts. Mr. Levy said he thought that the performance measures should be made to be more specific. He said contracts lacked a conflict of interest provision and a whistleblower provision. Mr. Levy said these are issues because the Uniform Guidance was revised last year, and that all agencies that receive federal funds are having to update their contracts.

Mr. Levy said he looked at the last three single audit reports, and that they are a positive reflection on the Commission. He said the findings were all very minor and immaterial. He said the Commission has also corrected the findings in the subsequent audits.

Mr. Levy said he found that there has been a substantial lapsing of Supported Employment funds, and that this is an issue common to other blind agencies. He said in 2018 there was a problem with RSA guidance on the carrying over of Supported Employment funds, and that RSA gave totally contradictory guidance on the Supported Employment A funds and the Supported Employment B funds. He said this contradictory guidance caused the Commission to lapse the Supported Employment funds in 2018.

Mr. Levy concluded by saying that overall the review is going well and that there is certainly nothing that he has found that would result in any type of disallowance and that his findings are immaterial. He said he is still waiting to finish up the review, but at this point it is going well and that he really appreciates Mr. Trapp, his fiscal staff, and how proactive they have all been.

Chairman Schreiber thanked Mr. Levy for helping the Commission, saying it has been a great relationship over the years.

Mr. Trapp also thanked Mr. Levy for his efforts, saying that the agency would be following up on the areas that Mr. Levy has identified.

b. Report on Ability to Provide the Full Range of Vocational Rehabilitation Services to all Eligible Individuals, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said this item is something the agency does every year before the start of the federal fiscal year, and that the agency determines its ability to provide the full range of vocational rehabilitation services to all eligible individuals. He also mentioned the provision of Pre-Employment Transition Services, saying the agency also annually determines its ability to provide the five required Pre-ETS services. Mr. Trapp said the agency looks at trends with respect to the current number of consumers and students, the number expected to enter the VR system, and the agency budget. He said the agency relinquished funds back to the Rehabilitation Services Administration. He said relinquishing funds was much better than lapsing funds. Mr. Trapp said the pandemic has made it even more difficult to spend the Pre-ETS reserve.

Mr. Salas reported that the agency had 63 consumers age 14 to 21. He said all but five of these 63 are students. He said this means that there are 58 consumers who are students and who are in an educational plan. He said that of this 58, there are 41 who are secondary students, and eleven who are post-secondary students. Mr. Salas asked Mr. Romero what the amount of the 15 percent reserve was, and Mr. Romero said the 15 percent reserve was $770,200. Mr. Salas said this $770,200 amount was divided between only 58 students, and that the agency is easily able to cover all of the required services. Mr. Romero agreed that the agency has sufficient funding to provide all of the required Pre-ETS services. 

Mr. Trapp said the agency also annually considers the need to implement an Order of Selection, and has to have an Order of Selection if the agency is not able to provide the full range of services to all eligible individuals residing in New Mexico. He said the agency does not have an Order of Selection, but that the agency would be required by law to have an Order of Selection if the agency was not able to provide the full range of VR services to all eligible individuals. He said the agency is able to provide the full range of VR services to all eligible individuals residing in the state, and that the agency does not have to implement a waiting list. Mr. Salas and Mr. Romero agreed that a waiting list was not necessary.

c. Approval of Strategic Plan for 2021 to 2024, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the strategic plan is submitted along with the Request Budget, and that he had sent out a draft of the revised strategic plan as a part of the meeting materials. He said the Commission currently has a valid Strategic Plan that is good for another year, but in his opinion the pandemic has made that Strategic Plan Obsolete. He said he thought it would be inappropriate to have a strategic plan that did not take into consideration the impact of the pandemic.

Mr. Trapp said the agency was proposing to update the executive summary and the situational inventory to include information about the pandemic. He said a new item about the pandemic was added under transition trends, noting that large numbers of students were not receiving Braille or Orientation & Mobility instruction due to the pandemic. Mr. Trapp said he thought this was a huge item, and that the agency would be seeing the impact for not just the next three years but for the next 15 years, and especially for students in the first three grades who are learning to read. Mr. Trapp noted that there were exceptions in place for special education students, but that many students were receiving remote instruction.

Mr. Trapp said the transition section revisions included information about the very high rates of childhood obesity in New Mexico. He said the obesity rate for children 10 to 17 in New Mexico was currently 16.9 percent, and that it was 19.8 percent for Hispanic children. Mr. Trapp said that obesity can cause diabetes and contribute to diabetic complications. Mr. Trapp said he is also proposing to update the diabetic information for youth, removing a reference to information from the National Institutes of Health and adding a reference to a study in the Journal of the American Medical Association saying that the number of children with Type 2 Diabetes has increased by more than 50 percent from 2001 to 2017, and the prevalence of Type 1 Diabetes has increased by nearly 60 percent. Mr. Trapp said that he is also proposing to add information from a report in the Journal of the American Medical association which says the number of children with Type 2 diabetes has increased by more than 50 percent between 2001 and 2017, with the prevalence of Type 1 diabetes increasing by nearly 60 percent during the same time. 

Mr. Trapp described changes to the diabetic information contained in the adult services section, noting that the rate of gestational diabetes has gone up dramatically. He said the agency is also proposing to add information about telework opportunities, saying it was an opportunity that has been created by the pandemic. He said teleworking requires consumers to have very solid computer skills, and that this is recognized in the proposed strategic plan.

Mr. Trapp said the strategic plan also includes information about Long COVID, saying that the rates of Long COVID vary from one in five to fifty percent, depending on whether the individual was asymptomatic, symptomatic, or hospitalized. He said that fifty percent of hospitalized persons have Long COVID, and that the agency will be working to meet their needs for years to come, and that many of our consumers will suffer additional disabilities in addition to blindness. Mr. Trapp also described the changes in the independent living section, noting the especially heavy impact of COVID on the senior community. 

Mr. Trapp said the agency is proposing to add three additional goals relating to the pandemic, two of which related to the provision of remedial services, and the third relating to how the agency can take advantage of new telework opportunities. He concluded by saying that the pandemic also makes the need of succession planning all the more important, and that he also added information about the increased threat of ransomware.

Dr. Reidy thanked Mr. Trapp for bringing these dimensions of the pandemic to the board’s attention, saying that the agency and society will be dealing with the impact of Long COVID, and that the Commission being proactive shows the value of the agency. 

Ms. Burma commented on the educational impact, and Dr. Reidy commented on the importance of consumers receiving services even though it may be difficult or inconvenient, noting especially the importance of early educational services.

Ms. Mallahan discussed the impact of delayed health and educational services, saying that 371 elementary students in the Alamogordo area were lost during the pandemic. She also mentioned the impact on students who had returned to in-person instruction but who were later having to quarantine, saying that they were not getting any educational services. She said we would continue to see deficits in reading, writing, and math and that it will be compounded for special education students. 

Mr. Trapp said Ms. Mallahan’s comments reminded him of one other proposed change, which is the inclusion of information saying that New Mexico ranks 49th in the nation for literacy and that three out of every four 4th graders are not reading at grade level, and that the pandemic will make these numbers even worse.

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the 2021 to 2024 Strategic Plan as presented giving the agency authority to make grammatical and typographical corrections, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Strategic Plan was approved with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

d. Approval of State Fiscal Year 2023 Request Budget, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero gave a background brief, reporting that the Commission ended the state fiscal year with a balance of $419,047 in non-revertible revenue that rolled into the fund balance. Mr. Romero said that in SFY 21 the BEP program had received $400,800 in greater revenue than had been budgeted. Mr. Romero said the COVID mitigation measures had also caused a reduction in overall expenses in the first nine months of SFY 21, but that spending began to recover in the last three months of SFY 21.

Mr. Romero said the SFY 23 appropriation request is seeking $16,381,200, which is an increase of $3,041,500 from the current year budget. Mr. Romero said the reason for the increase was primarily due to the Kirtland Air Force Base BEP contract which he said is annually about $2.2 million, as well as the increased BEP revenue of $400,800 that the agency received in SFY 21. He said the agency also anticipated about $401,000 in increased federal revenues. Mr. Romero said General Funds were also increased by $39,700. 

Mr. Romero said the SFY 23 request for General Funds was $2,303,600, with transfers of $269,000. He said the transferred revenues were $200,000 from DVR, and $69,000 from DVR that is projected for IL Part B. He said the $80,000 from the New Mexico Department of Health is not a transfer, but Other Revenue. Mr. Romero said the projected federal revenues were $5,615,300. He said the Other Revenue amount was $8,043,800, the bulk of which he said is for the BEP program and is an increase of $2.6 million over the current year. Mr. Romero said an additional fund balance of $150,000 was being requested to help with federal match. Mr. Romero said again that the total request is $16,381,200. Mr. Romero then described the proposed expenditures for SFY 23, including $5,805,400 for Personnel Services, $159,300 for Contractual Services, and $10,309,400 for Other Costs. Mr. Romero said the agency was requesting 90.5 FTEs. Mr. Romero also described the agency performance measures, describing the actual and target amounts.

Mr. Trapp described the agency Budget Adjustment Request language that allows the agency to have a BAR that is greater than the normal five percent limit, which he said could be due to the Randolph Sheppard Act. 

Mr. Romero concluded by saying that the agency finished the last fiscal year in the black and did not have a deficiency, but that a technical glitch in the DFA budget software is making it look as though the agency ran a deficit. He said he has talked to DFA about this, and DFA understands and agrees that the agency did not run a deficit.

Dr. Reidy moved to approve the SFY 23 Request Budget as presented with allowance for technical adjustments required by DFA guidance or to account for any technical changes, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Request Budget was approved with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

 e. Report of Property Disposition Committee, Kevin Romero 

Mr. Romero reported on the property disposition committee, saying the committee met on July 26, 2021, and reviewed a request to dispose of dorm furniture from the Orientation Center in Alamogordo. Mr. Romero said the committee determined that the furniture was no longer of use to the Commission and the furniture was approved by the committee for disposition. He said the stated disposal method was approved by the committee, consisting of furniture that was acceptable for use by a non-profit being donated to the non-profit, and any furniture that was not useful or damaged being disposed of consistent with local disposal requirements and standards. Mr. Romero said the furniture was refused by Surplus Property, which has the first right of refusal. Mr. Romero said the Office of the State Auditor was provided the signed disposition notification on August 2, 2021, beginning the 30 day period prior to disposal. Mr. Romero said the property could accordingly be disposed of no earlier than September 3, 2021, the point at which the 30 day period will have expired. He said he would provide an official notification to the Center once the 30 days has elapsed. 

f. Approval of Open Meetings Act Resolution, Art Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber asked for comments from Mr. Kreienkamp, and Mr. Kreienkamp said this was an annual requirement. Mr. Kreienkamp said there were no changes from last year, noting that it contains language that he and Mr. Trapp developed for public meetings during times of state emergencies.

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Open Meetings Act Resolution, and Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Open Meetings Act Resolution was approved with Ms. Lansing, Dr. Reidy, and Chairman Schreiber all voting yes. 

10. Commission Open Discussion

Ms. Lansing said Mr. Trapp will be making a report during the state convention of the National Federation of the Blind. Mr. Trapp said that was correct, and that the convention would also be hearing from Chairman Schreiber. Ms. Lansing said she looked forward to hearing from both Mr. Trapp and Mr. S Schreiber. Ms. Lansing also complemented Mr. Romero on his reports. Mr. Schreiber agreed, and complemented the staff on their reports.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission would be having a public meeting at 4:30 PM on Friday. He said the public meeting was advertised as required by the OMA resolution, and that it would be on the agency State Plan. 

11. Comments from the Audience

Mr. Schreiber said he was glad that Ms. Marquez was able to attend the meeting, and she said she was happy that she could attend.

12. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for November 16 at 9:00 AM, and will be held virtually.

13. Adjourn

Mr. Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 12:28 PM.

Approved and Electronically Signed This 16th Day of November, 2021.

Arthur Schreiber, Chair

New Mexico Commission for the Blind
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July 26, 2021 

Mr. Brian S Colón, Esq., State Auditor 

Office of the State Auditor 

2540 Camino Edward Ortiz, Suite A 

Santa Fe, NM 87507 

State Auditor Colón: 

Pursuant to 13-6-1 (B) NMSA 1978, on July 26, 2021 the New Mexico Commission for the Blind property disposal committee reviewed and determined the attached

listing of tangible personal property has a current resale value of $5,000 or less, and that the tangible personal property is worn out, unusable or obsolete

and is no longer economical or safe for continued use. The committee’s finding is that the tangible personal property can be disposed and the proposed

disposition of the tangible personal property is functional property will be donated to a Section 501(c)(3) organization pursuant to 13-6-1 (F), and broken

non-functional property will be permanently disposed pursuant to 13-6-1 (G). 

The findings have been duly sworn and subscribed under oath by each member of the committee present. 

Signature - Laci Reynolds

7/27/2021

_______________________________________ __________________ 

Laci Reynolds Date 

Accountant & Auditor-A 

Signature - Janelle Gonzales

8/2/2021

_______________________________________ __________________ 

Janelle Gonzales Date 

Finance Manager 

Signature - Kevin Romero

7/27/2021

_______________________________________ __________________ 

Kevin C. Romero Date 

Deputy Director for Finance and Administration 

CFO/CPO 

Signed by DocuSign, Inc. <enterprisesupport@docusign.com> Time: 2021.08.02 10:35:57 -07'00' Reason: Digitally verifiable PDF exported from www.docusign.com

Location: 

Attachment A – Listing of property for disposition 

table with 5 columns and 12 rows

Quantity 

Description 

Purchase Date 

Location 

Purpose 

12 

Desks 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

7 

Chest of Drawers 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

7 

Bed frame 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

2 

Bed Frame - Full 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

8 

Bed Frame - Twin 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

2 

Box Spring - Full 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

8 

Mattress - Twin 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

2 

Mattress - Full 

2002 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

5 

Folding Chair 

 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

5 

Chair 

 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 

2 

Office Chair 

 

Alamogordo Orientation Center 

Student Dorm Room Furniture 
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